TOWN OF PORT REXTON 
Minutes 
Regular Meeting 
Tuesday September 10, 2019
6:30 P.M. 

Meeting held in Council Chambers
Present at the meeting were: 
Mayor Dean Bailey                       Deputy Mayor Jeff Piercey                   

Councillor Luke Fisher                 Councillor Sonja Mills                  Councillor John Vivian                 Councillor Roland Taylor 
Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long
Regrets: Councillor Clark absent due to previous commitments.  
Mayor Bailey convened the meeting at 6:30 P.M. 
MOTION #60 - 2019– Taylor/Vivian; resolved the adoption of the minutes of the meeting held on August 14, 2019. All in favor, Motion carried. 
MOTION #61- 2019–Fisher/Mills; resolved the adoption of the Agenda for this meeting. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Business Arising and Reports
Waste Management

Mayor Bailey reported that the waste site is running fine and Alfred is doing a great job making sure everyone sticks to the rules and regulations. No keys are given to anyone so Alfred has control and knows who is coming and going. More users are paying their fees and occasional users are paying by the truck, trailer, etc. The shed and the new gate are all in place and everyone who enters has to sign a Log Book with the dates of usage. More signage will be placed on the shed or gate so it is clear what the rules are. There are more people than ever recycling now because there are bins available for drop-off. 

Fire Department and Emergency Management

The fundraising for the fire truck continues with more than $1300 raised at the Kitchen Party and $3875 collected at the recent Toll gate. Recent conversations by the Mayor and Clerk with someone who is very interested in helping raise funds for this essential piece of fire fighting equipment has resulted in a new idea for a fundraising campaign. A letter is being distributed to all residents, part-time residents, and land owners asking for donations for the fire truck which will then be matched dollar for dollar by this wonderful contributor to our community. Any donations, large or small will be appreciated and will be doubled. Our target date, (in the spirit of Thanksgiving), will be October 11, 2019. Donations are already coming in. This will, hopefully, be the turning point to have enough to find a good and suitable fire truck with the capacity to carry emergency water supply. 

Job Creation Partnership
This project is going really well. The workers were an immense help with the Come Home Year preparations and take down. There has been a lot of work done since the job started, with minor repairs, building benches, tables, recycling bins, brush-cutting, signage, etc.

The event planner was indispensable during this busy summer, handling and sorting the merchandise, helping to plan and helping out at all the functions, filling in at the Old Post Office, etc. The event planner is now re-planning and researching for future events and also helping with preserving old town records.     

Correspondence 
- An application was received from Crown Lands for Council’s input for a property located on World Pond Road.   
MOTION #62 - 2019– Fisher/Mills; resolved that Council has no objections since the property is within the Village Zoning. This approval is only valid if all the other relevant departments and agencies conditions and specifications are met with to their satisfaction. All Council members in favour, Motion carried. 
- A letter was received from a resident requesting permission to run a small business from his garage on his property. 

MOTION #63 - 2019–Vivian/Taylor; resolved that, since this property is within Village Zoning, permission will be granted for the business with certain conditions. Proper care must be taken regarding noise and disorder around workplace. A fence barrier of appropriate height must be erected to shield from the neighbouring properties and the road. Also, proper care must be taken to respect the surrounding wooded area and in particular no disruption to any water systems or water shed area. Any violation of these conditions will result in closure of the business. All Council members in favour, Motion carried. 

- Request for a donation received from Kids Eat Smart Foundation in aid of the School Breakfast Program.

 MOTION #64 - 2019– Taylor/Mills; resolved that Council will not send a donation, but will however, donate one hundred dollars to our own Bishop White School breakfast program. All Council members in favour, Motion carried. 
- Notice received from MMSB that they are now accepting proposals for funding under the Community Waste Diversion Fund. A proposal submitted by Council during the last round of funding was not successful so it was decided to re-apply.
MOTION #65 - 2019– Fisher/Mills; resolved that Council will reapply under this source for funding to continue with the plan for banning the use of plastic shopping bags in this area. The Clerk will redo the documents with any necessary changes and will submit the proposal before the deadline date. All Council members in favour, Motion carried. 
- The applications for proposals submission under the Municipal Capital Works Program was discussed and a motion was made. 
MOTION #66 - 2019– Vivian/Fisher; resolved that Council will not submit any proposal for capital works funding this year, but will continue to make improvements to our infrastructure through alternate sources of funding which does not have to be paid back to government and doesn’t require a huge portion of said funding to be used up with engineering fees. All Council members in favour, Motion carried. 
Finances
Invoices received for flaked calcium, balance on electrical for the new shed for Come Home Year, JCP materials, and waste site , most of which have been paid to date.

MOTION #67- 2019 – Taylor/Vivian; resolved all invoices be paid, approval of payment of the regular monthly bills, and confirm the other related invoices that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried.

The 2018 Audited Financial Statements were received from Derrick Drodge Chartered Accountants for Council’s approval. The documents were discussed at some length and a motion was made.
MOTION #68- 2019 – Mills/Fisher; resolved the 2018 Audited Financial Statements shall be received and accepted as presented.  All in favour, Motion carried.

The Clerk has prepared the annual Tax Recovery Plan and Tax Receivable Summary, which is one of the accountability requirements for the funding sources under the Community Sustainability Plan, Gas Tax Funding, Municipal Operating Grants, and Provincial Tax Credit. The documents were reviewed by Council and deemed to be satisfactory.

MOTION #69 – 2019 – Vivian/Fisher; resolved the Tax Recovery Plan and Tax Receivable Summary be adopted as presented and, along with the copy of the audited 2018 Financial Statements, will be forwarded to the Department of Municipal Affairs and Environment. 

All Council members in favor, motion carried. 

General Business
- Still a few repairs to be made to some roads and a pipe to be installed on Mintbrook Road. The Clerk will have Ervin tend to these jobs. Also, there was some discussion on the condition of some parts of the old railway bed and some holes that need to be filled in. This will be looked at over the next few days. 
- Some preliminary discussion on the upcoming Budget preparation. Due to time constraints for this meeting the Clerk will do the usual preliminary figures and projections for further discussion at the next regular meeting. 
- Some discussion on AirBnb tax. Apparently some towns on the Bonavista Penninsula are having a hard time with these owners refusing to pay taxes, some to the point of working towards having them shut down. The Clerk informed Council that the AirBnb owners within the Port Rexton boundary pay their property tax and a yearly business tax. Until there is an issue regarding non-payment of taxes, Council can see no concern with this issue. 
The Clerk will be away for at least three weeks on holiday beginning next Wednesday. The Assistant Clerk Tina will be in the office in her absence. 

Being no further business this Council meeting adjourned on a motion (#70), by Councillor Fisher and seconded by Councillor Mills.                 

Unless an emergency situation arises the next Council meeting will be scheduled upon the Clerk’s return from vacation.

_______________________              _____________________ 
Mayor Dean Bailey                               Clerk/Manager Lois Long

